

Annual Meeting of the Electors
Tuesday, May 19, 2020
Townsend Town Hall 
6:00 p.m.

Supervisor Linda Adamczyk called the meeting to order at 6:00pm
Present were Supervisor Linda Adamczyk, Supervisor Claude Bowman, Clerk Linda Ziegler and 23 citizens.  Supervisor Adamczyk was chosen to chair this meeting.

Verification of proper agenda notice:  Ziegler posted the agenda on April 24, 2020 at Townsend Post Office, Townsend Town Hall, Laona State Bank, Townsend branch, and www.townsendwisconsin.org. and the Lakes Country Beacon on May 21, 2020.
Motion made by Tim McGuire to accept the minutes of the April 21, 2020 meeting, 2nd by Judy Fellows – M/A
1.  Adamczyk gave a review of the annual financial report for 2019.  The Town purchased a newer dump truck to replace the 2014.  Bob Habeck was hired as a new highway maintenance department.  The July 19, 2019 storm was quite horrendous and put a few planned events on hold.  Thank you to everyone who pitched in to help with the debris.  The Town is still in a fire danger, so all burning permits are suspended.  Campfires are allowed for warming and cooking.  The Cassler Ln Kayak Park was worked on and a little free library was erected complements of the Christensen Family.
The Heyrman family is donating kayaks for the park with funding through Thrivent Ins.  They are also building a kayak stand. All 2019 road projects were completed except for the crack sealing.  New doors were installed on the Fire Department and Garage.

The roadwork for 2020 include Nicolet Rd from Hwy 32 to the bridge; Fernwood and Lonesome Ln will be double chipped; replace the Culvert on Burndt Dam across from the dam.  Additional funding was received to replace the culvert on Archibald Parkway.  There will be roadside chipping around Surprise Lake and the town received an additional grant for chipping at the brush site.

McGuire asked if the town was looking at blacktopping Presbyterian Road?  Bowman responded that in one to two years this will be worked on to Bullfrog.  Dawn Herlache asked about Valley View from Nicolet Rd to Horn Lake Rd and Valley View from Aspen to Meadow Parkway.  Bowman said the board has not conducted their road survey and will take all of these into consideration.

McGuire made the motion to accept the Financial Report, 2nd by Tom Derrickson – M/A

2.  NOCCO – no report

3.  Community Ambulance report – Chief Steve Harkema recapped the 2019 year.  They responded to 192 emergency calls and increase from 2018 of 11% percent.  One member is currently in school for AEMT.  There is a dire need for more on call positions.  Recruitment has become more difficult over the past few years and their staff is getting older. The Covid-19 pandemic has drastically altered their responses with different levels of PPE. A new ambulance board has been established consisting of 4 own citizens, two from Lakewood and two from Townsend.  Tom Derrickson and Debby Ronk are the Townsend reps.   Report on File

4. Townsend Fire Department – Chief Dawn Herlache recapped the 2019 year.  Currently, there are 25 members.  Dawn was appointed to Chief when Rick Opeila retired.  Dacon Franzen was appointed to assistant chief.  There were 27 calls in 2019. After the July 19 storm, the fire department recorded over 213 hours, clearing roads and checking on structures and welfare checks.  The event fund raisers for 2020 have been canceled, however raffle tickets will be sent out and drawings will be July 4, 2020.  They are also accepting personal donations.  The future goals will be to update their equipment while reevaluating their needs.  Report on File
5.  Townsend Festival Association – Cindy Bronold recapped.  The Festival committee has canceled the July 4th parade and craft show and will not open the concession stand if the fireworks continue.  They will be painting the concession stand and always looking for volunteers.  There is no little league, and probably will not have the softball tourney in August.  So far, only one team of 25 have responded.  The signage around the ball park will not be displayed.  The roof of the concession stand will be repaired with the insurance money received due to the July 19, storm.  The Festival Committee donated $500.00 each to the Fire Department and the Community Food Pantry.  Report on File
6. Comprehensive Planning Commission – Tim McGuire recapped.  The planning and zoning committee continues to work on the next 20 year comprehensive plan along with the county.  The committee has not met for several month. Report on File
7.  Archibald Lake District – Tim McGuire recapped.  The lake association is experiencing extremely high-water levels and asking their membership to stay at least 250’ from shore and other structures.  The District has constructed a 1600’ plastic sheet curtain to help corral the Eurasian Water Milfoil invading the lakes.  They are confident this process will be effective.  Working with the Wisconsin DNR, they are hoping to get a grant to offset the costs of this treatment.  Report on File

8.  Mary Lake District – no report

9.  Townsend Flowage Associate – no report

10.  Inland Lakes District – Report on File

11.  Pickerel Chain Lake Association – Jim Lames recapped 2019.  The annual picnic in July was moved to September due to the July 19 storm.  The picnic for 2020 will be determined at the later date.  A new dock at the beach was donated by the VanHandel Family and installed. A goose gate will be installed to deter the congregation of geese on the dock and reduce the mess they create.  Pickerel Lake has no invasive species to date.   Pickerel, Little Pickerel and Smoke lake will be part of an Oconto County lake management study this year.  June 6, 2020 the committee will be raking the beach and are requesting sand from the town.   The committee will work with the town to fix/ repair the boat launch.  Jim will write the grant. Report on File
Dan Martin asked if the lakes received any County grant money for projects.   Dwight Ziegler said the P&R District and Townsend Flowage both received $7000 in 2019.  John Marsh said he heard the EWM treatment will be only in the main lakes, and not the McCaslin Brook.  Ziegler said the $ 90,000.00 DNR grant was denied for 2020, so the money collected from the special tax will only take care of the main lakes.  The hope is the chemical will filter with the current and get to the brook and see if there is an effectiveness due to dilution of the chemical.  
12.  Red Arrow Snowmobile/ATV Club.  Gary Wagner recapped 2019.  The July 19 storm really did damage in the woods and the trailers were closed for five weeks.  Team Rubicon was in to help with the cleanup of trails, along with the town and Fire Department.  The Snow season was one of the best in recent memory.  The groomer loan was paid off.  Due to the Covid-19, the trails for 2020 were delayed.  The Corn Roast is still being planned since it is 3 months out.   The Red Arrow is being assessed personal property tax for their building.  Wagner has worked with Summit Assessment to appeal this tax, but was not successful.  Wagner wants the town to consider reimbursing the club for this tax.  Report on File

13.  Town Advisory Committee.  Linda Adamczyk recapped 2019.  The Advisory group was started Sept 2018.  As of Feb 2020, there are 15 committee members.  The goal is to offer visions and plans for the Town of Townsend.  The current focus is on the new town hall.  The first phase plans are ready and when able, there will be meetings with the pubic and and architect.  A referendum will need to be scheduled to get approval from the electors to spend the money for the new hall.  Unfortunately, Townsend is not qualified for grants or low-cost loans.   The Committee has had successful tree lighting ceremonies in December and will continue to provide an ice-skating rink.  The Town is looking for a small shed/shack to store additional skates, walkers, ect at the rink.  Steve Harkema said his company would donate the labor to erect a shed/shack if the town provides the materials.  Bowman stated that there is an existing slab and electric available.

14.  Joint Lakes Country Library.  Kathleen Marsh recapped.  The committee worked diligently throughout the year and the the Joint Lakes Library became a reality January 10, 2020.  The library was closed on March 18, 2020 due to the Covid-19 pandemic.  Curbside pickup was implemented a few weeks ago.  Report on File.

15.  Additional Business.


a.  Bertram Wireless – as of March 24, 2020 the broadband expansion project – phase 1 was completed.  Project phase 2 will be initiated in FY2020.
Kathleen Marsh asked if anyone has improved service as a result of the tower on Valley View.  Derrickson said he heard the tower is short since they didn’t want to put a light on the tower.  The suggestion is to have more towns people contact Mark Dodge and get some answers, or to contact State Representative Jeff Mursau.  


b.  Tammy Wells, 17902 Elm Street, has come to the board in the past to get help with the lighting situation from the neighbor without any results. It has come to her attention that the electors can make a motion for the town to obtain village powers under Wis. State Statute sec. 60.10(2)(c).  and therefore, be able to create an ordinance to help with this situation.  There is extreme lighting from one resident that is directed at three to four different residences, not protecting his property.  The Sheriff has been contacted numerous times and they cannot not do anything since there is no ordinance.  There is a Town resolution for the Adoption of Village Powers dated August 13, 2002.  Herlache stated that the light is quite obtrusive even from the west side of Hwy 32.  Wells has researched other town ordinances.  Martin suggested checking the DOT ordinances regarding the light shining in the path of traffic.  Herlache made the motion for the town to create a lighting ordinance,2nd by Derrickson.  Vote by show of hands:  Yea 17, Nay 0.  Motion Approved.  Adamczyk asked Wells to send the clerk her information 
 and this ordinance may be on the June 9 agenda for discussion.
16.  Date and Time for the next annual meeting will be April 20, 2021 @ 6:00pm

McGuire made the motion to adjourn at 7:36pm – 2nd by Kathleen Marsh – M/A


